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March 3, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips: 
Pursuant to Ordinance 17619, passed by the Matropolitan King County Council on July 8, 2013, enclosed is the response to the budget proviso that requires submittal of an implementation report on the Safe Harbors Homeless Management Information System (HMIS), and a motion for council acceptance. The proviso stated, “Making improvements to the Safe Harbors HMIS is crucial to ensure that Safe Harbors is able to provide cost-effective, accurate and comprehensive data about the people who rely on local homeless services, satisfy state and federal requirements, and meet the needs of local provider agencies. The Seattle/King County Safe Harbors HMIS Assessment Report prepared for the Seattle/King County Safe Harbors HMIS Funders Group contains findings and recommendations that should be implemented to improve the program.”

The implementation report addresses all of the following areas that were raised in the proviso:

· Alternative options for the management of Safe Harbors, including but not limited to, moving the administration and management of the program to King County, and the impacts of those management changes
· How each recommendation and alternative management option from the report will be achieved
· A timeline for implementation of each recommendation and alternative management option
· A cost summary for each item recommended for implementation of recommendations and alternative management options.

In order to address the items raised in the proviso and ensure stakeholder input, the sponsoring partners of Safe Harbors (King County Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS), United Way of King County, and the Seattle Human Services Department) created a Temporary Advisory Group (TAG) made up of users and stakeholders of the HMIS. The TAG met 11 times from September 2013 through January 2014, and oversaw the implementation of recommendations contained in the Seattle/King County Safe Harbors HMIS Assessment Report, as well as assessed management options for the oversight of Safe Harbors.
On January 28, 2014, the TAG held its last meeting. At that meeting the TAG recommended creating a Steering Committee for Safe Harbors, abolishing both the Safe Harbors Sponsoring Partners Committee and the Safe Harbors Executive Committee, and recommended adoption of the enclosed report. On February 3, 2014, the Committee to End Homelessness Interagency Council (IAC) adopted the recommendation of the TAG to create a Safe Harbors Steering Committee (Steering Committee) made up of stakeholders and users of Safe Harbors to ensure effective, ongoing oversight. The Steering Committee is created as a subcommittee of the IAC.

In addition to these efforts, DCHS has identified additional areas for improvement of the Safe Harbors HMIS and is addressing the following areas in the contract between DCHS and the City of Seattle (host and fiscal agent of Safe Harbors): 

· Increase technical assistance available to Safe Harbors staff and users (the county is withholding certain funds within the contract pending the city subcontracting with a vendor for technical assistance)
· Increase training to county staff on generating reports from Safe Harbors

· Require monthly reports be published that are publicly available to all

· Increase customer service through enhanced “Help Desk” metrics

· Strengthen the county’s ability to withhold funding for non-performance within the Safe Harbors contract.
The Safe Habors initiative is primarily under the Health and Human Potential (HHP) goal of the King County Strategic Plan. It addresses HHP Objective 4, Strategy B, “Support partnerships to deliver integrated and effective services to people in need”; and HHP Objective 4, Strategy C, “Join with local and regional partners to prevent and reduce homelessness for families and individuals.”
This report was prepared using King County staff as well as staff of partners and a consultant who was paid for by a combination of county, city, and United Way funds. It is estimated that this report required 610 county staff hours and cost approximately $54,106. In addition, the cost to King County for the consultant was approximately $25,000.
It is my expectation that the increased oversight, both in the Steering Committee and the revised contract, will generate useful data to allow planning for homeless services and ensure that the data meets federal requirements to ensure continued funding for these vital services.

I want to thank Adrienne Quinn (DCHS) and Bill Kehoe of the King County Office of Information Technology as well as our partners at the City of Seattle, United Way, and other provider organizations for their work on this initiative and report. 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Adrienne Quinn, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-1491. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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